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27 May 2020

To Whom It May Concern

PLAN CHANGE 2 - TAUPO OVERSEER VERSION - SUBMISSION - SOUTH WAIKTO
DISTRICT COUNCIL

The South Waikato District Council (Council) takes a neutrai stance on Proposed Plan Change 2 to
the Waikato Regional Plan. However, Council does have concerns about the content and principies
of the change, that the situation has had to be managed with urgency, and that the process will
proceed without the normal rigour of a hearings process.

Council acknowledges that the overall framework for managing water clarity in Lake Taupo is
fundamentally different to that of PC1 to the Waikato Regional Plan. In particular, the
grandparenting/capping approach to Nitrogen. This may be contrasted with the 80 year
programme of aggressive reductions of Nitrogen, Phosphorus, Sediment and E.coli required of
farmers of the Upper Waikato Catchment in the South Waikato District in terms of fairness and
reasonableness. This is in addition to the absence of requested financial and technical support
provided to farmers, the South Waikato Environmental Initiatives, and Council by Waikato
Regional Council for catchment management and restoration projects in our district, particularly in
the Upper Waikato Catchment. Changes in management in Lake Taupo should not result in South
Waikato Farmers having to do more, and Waikato Regional Council needs to better support
farmers in our district.

The South Waikato District Council acknowledges the need to update the version of OVERSEER in
order to ensure the current framework is functional. However, Council has concerns about the
rigour of the approach and the urgency required. This is something that would have been
addressed through evidence in a schedule 1 process. This is of concern, given that the indicative
leaching rates appear higher in the model OVERSEERFM assessed by the Section 32 report. Council
wants to be satisfied that sufficiently robust analysis has been undertaken to ensure that the ‘net’
result of the proposal is the same as, if not better, than the model that capped initially Nitrogen.
Farmers of the South Waikato, working in a more stringent framework already, should not be
required to further make up for N losses accrued in the Taupo Catchment.

The proposal appears to create a significant amount of uncertainty moving forward. Much of the
content of the technical reports and Section 32 relates to concerns relating to comparing outputs
from different models, particularly for the calculation of Nitrogen already removed from the
catchment through Nitrogen trading. However, the proposal does not fix a version of the
OVERSEER model. While Council acknowledges that some calibration testing was undertaken for
OVERSEERFM, this cannot be done for future versions as part of this plan change. Any changes in
model should be required to undergo robust calibration and analysis prior to use. Council would
have preferred to explore and understand the implications of moving towards the reference
dataset approach as the response to this issue, if it had been given the opportunity.
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